First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, September 17, 2023

In person RE/Office Building - Parlor, with Zoom option available

In attendance: Anne Sparks, Maggie Meyer, Kelcey and Chris Jacobs, Susan Henderson, Mark Krevchenia, Dawn Hewitt, and Adeline and Mike Bailey in person; George Banziger, Cindy Taylor, Rebecca Phillips, Jonathan Brier, Vic Elam, Lace Lynch, Ginnie McNeil and guest Allen McGrew on Zoom..

Co-chair Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:40pm.

Guest Allen McGrew and Ginnie McNeil were invited to speak first about possible funding for the “Greenies” project Ginnie is developing for FUUSM youth and reaching out to other young people in the community. She and Chris Jacobs, clerk of the Quaker meeting (at FUUSM) had previously met with Allen, a representative for Quaker Earthcare Witness (QEW), a group offering mini grants for Quaker meetings and others who share their goals of organizing environmental justice projects for their members and communities. Ginnie invited Allen to share information about the QEW programs. Allen confirmed that the QEW mini grants program would be willing to consider Ginnie’s proposed program and explained some areas of responsibility: the proposal for the grant needs to come from a Quaker meeting and any funds would go to the treasurer of that meeting; to receive funding, the program would need to include a response to climate change, show support for regional diversity and environmental justice; and offer encouragement to youth.The sponsoring Quaker meeting would need to match the $500 grant, and additional engagement of the Quaker group would be favorable. Kelcey Jacobs, also part of the Quaker meeting, pointed to the collaboration with Quakers, FUUSM, GSC, and FaCT Ohio that is already in place, with many people involved in some or all of the various groups. Allen said the Quaker meeting would be responsible for submitting a report within six months of the grant being awarded. Ginnie suggested that FaCT and GSC would devise the program with input from the Quaker meeting; she also announced that FaCT had already approved the funding match. Ginnie said that funds would be used during a period of planning, for recruitment, transportation, and supplies, with the main features starting after the first of the year. She envisions the program to be mostly active and outdoors, with fieldwork and visits to rivers and streams, birdwatching, and other opportunities to experience the natural world. It was suggested that the youth should also have a voice in planning the program. It was suggested that Ginnie get information about the congregation’s families with children who might be part of a core group. It was also suggested that she consult with the Chalice Lighters Project to consider ways to complement their plans.

(As a side note, Allen mentioned that he is a geologist, and is interested in investigating the challenges of the numerous injection wells in SE Ohio). 

Minutes of the September meeting were approved as submitted.

“Sustainable Supper” (formerly Just Dinner) September 30

After an email survey, the group settled on September 30 as the date for the Sustainable Supper, and the Social Hall has been reserved for the potluck event. Dawn submitted an announcement that appeared in the September Confluence, and will also send an announcement to the members and friends email list. She will emphasize that the meal is a potluck emphasizing mindfulness about what we choose to eat. Several members agreed to help with setup and cleanup, and began considering what they might bring. Ginnie suggested planning to engage young people, who are welcome to participate. 

Dawn raised the topic of the GSC bulletin boards which are currently bare. After discussion about what could be done, she agreed to make copies of pictures from some recent projects and create a display in time for the Committee Fair next Sunday (September 24) during coffee hour. Dawn will be staffing the table and would appreciate volunteers to help and to contribute tempting snacks for the GSC table. Committee members are to wear special nametags and circulate during that time to encourage folks to join the committee.  

Ecological Restoration project - Mark Krivchenia  

Mark has continued with restoration work often scheduled for Sunday afternoons. He recently wrote a grant for extensive reparations to the Broughton Nature Preserve. 

He announced a special program, Walk for the Wild, scheduled for October 8, 1 - 5 pm, co-sponsored by Friends of Ohio River Islands National Wildlife Refuge and Pleasants County Parks and Recreation. The event offers paddling, biking, and 5K running, or walking on and around Middle Island, located in St. Marys, WV. Registration is free, but donations are accepted. Participants will receive a free decal to commemorate the event and t-shirts will be available for purchase.

Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action

Adeline said the deadline for the survey/contest investigating single use plastic products used in local businesses such as restaurants and grocery stores has been extended, encouraging GSC members to participate and submit the results of their survey efforts. She will re-send the information about the survey/contest to the green list.

MOVCA will be tabling at “Harvest the Hope” music fest on September 24 at the Boys and Girls Club in Parkersburg. The group’s next major campaign will be protesting the Mountain Valley Pipeline, plans to be announced. Two MOVCA members are participating in the March to End Fossil Fuels in New York City this weekend.

Cindy Taylor thanked all the MOV Climate Corner writers—many from GSC—for their contributions to the weekly column in the Parkersburg News and Sentinel. She also announced that Jonathan Brier has joined the MOVCA board, and thanked George Banziger for his service on the board.  

Pollinator Habitat - Rebecca Phillips (Report at end of minutes)

Rebecca reported that the habitat received much needed help from volunteers in removing many overly vigorous plants that have been crowding out smaller varieties. Another volunteer day is scheduled for Saturday, September 23, 9 - 11am. The project recently received an offer for donation of landscape edging. The dilapidated staircase is due for replacement by the end of this year. Because the gardens are sited in the C4 district in the city, a more formal committee has been formed and will be meeting on October 2. Rebecca said she is pleased that several talented young people have become involved with the project, relieving her of some of the responsibilities.

Updates: CCL, Fracking on public lands/Save Ohio Parks, Injection Wells, ReImagine Appalachia/SAI - George Banziger (report at end)

Highlights: 

CCL OH 6 meets Monday at 7 p.m. on Zoom. 

Injection Wells. George said ODNR had ordered shutdown of four wells in Torch due to contamination of drinking water.  

Fracking on public lands/ Save Ohio Parks. The Ohio Attorney General is now investigating the numerous fraudulent comments submitted to the Oil & Gas Land Management Commission of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources in regard to the nominations for fracking under Ohio’s public parks. The OGLMC will meet September 18 (tomorrow) to consider the first round of nominations. George encouraged everyone to request a hold on approvals of permits until the matter is settled. National media are following the situation. Anne Sparks said she plans to go to the meeting, although members of the public attending will not be allowed to speak (she plans to hold up a sign).

ReImagine Appalachia - SAI.Tech, a new research center being developed just off Route 7 South near the Eramet site, combines data processing with waste heat recovery. Current plans are to heat a greenhouse to grow produce during the winter. The $320K project’s greenhouse is now up and visible from Route 7; George has received endorsements from ag and CTE teachers in local school districts for participation in the project which will work with Harvest of Hope to supply food to community people this winter. The Organization of Clean Energy and Climate is a 501(c)3 project, and accepts donations.

George announced that Jesse Roush, director of the SE Ohio Port Authority, is now a participant with ReImagine Appalachia, as well as a supporter of the SAI.Tech project.  

Announcements

Jonathan Brier announced that a second air quality monitor sponsored by Rebecca Phillips is now in place in Marietta, with a third monitor to be placed soon. He proposed that GSC sponsor a monitor at FUUSM. The monitors measure particulate and VOC levels at very precise locations and offer “citizen science” participation in air quality measurements, giving a closer look at environmental issues. Sponsoring costs $350 - $400. The group will consider the proposal at an upcoming meeting.

Lace Lynch suggested that the youth green project planning team might reach out to vocational students and teachers for input and contact with interested youth. She also suggested that 4H and FFA would be good resources. 

Adeline asked Anne about the Sustainability Film Series in Athens that started this week. Anne provided flyers to those interested.  
The meeting was adjourned at 2:06 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, October 15, 12:30 p.m. in the FUUSM RE/Office building.
Addenda

Fort Street Pollinator Habitat Report - September 2023 Rebecca Phillips 
The habitat remains a healthy ecosystem, with migrating monarchs and songbirds regularly visiting the site. It is still in need of being rendered more “civilized,” but as a habitat, it is thriving. 
Large amounts of pokeweed and wingstem have been removed from the future memorial garden area. The cup plant has been pruned. 
A donor has offered a second apple tree to pollinate the one donated by the Girl Scouts. 
On September 16, eight volunteers removed unwanted species from much of bottom of the slope, preparing the site for transplanting shorter species from elsewhere in the habitat. The target date for transplanting is September 23. 
More poison ivy has been spot-treated with an approved herbicide and the plants covered to protect people working at the site. 
Mark Krivchenia has collected seeds from the site to be used in the Broughton Preserve restoration. 
A volunteer from Westlake Dimex Manufacturing has offered to approach her company regarding a donation of landscape edging for installation along the Fort Street mowing edge. This underground barrier would aid in the control of Bermuda grass. 
The staircase has yet to be replaced. Jen Tinkler of Marietta Main Street has spoken with Steve Wetz; the plan is to complete the work this year. 
The next meeting of the Main Street pollinator zone committee is October 2.

******

Reports for Green Sanctuary Meeting of September 17, 2023 - George Banziger

a. Citizens Climate Lobby. Congress resumed its session on September 5. The Freedom Caucus is threatening to withhold its support for the next budget year unless several cuts are made (in the budget that the House Leader and the President agreed to in June). Many of these cuts would be to climate programs.

CCL has introduced a new feature called “click to call,” which will automatically connect and log a call to a congress person.

Our liaison team (Bob Chase, Rebecca Phillips, Alexis Smith of Mahoning Valley Chapter, and I) will meet with Congressman Johnson’s Legislative Director, Sam Hattrup, on September 25.

Our Marietta chapter is pursuing greater partnership with the Mahoning Valley chapter (we’re in the same congressional district). Many already attend our monthly meetings. 

          Our next chapter meeting is September 18 at 7 p.m. (not August 21) via Zoom.

b. Injection Wells. Inside Climate News carried a story last week about Ohio Department of Natural Resources ordering a shutdown of four wells in Torch (eastern Athens County) due to imminent danger to drinking water.

https://insideclimatenews.org/news/13092023/ohio-injection-wells-suspended-over-imminent-danger-to-drinking-water/
Bob Lane, the oil & gas producer who has sued several brine-waste companies, reports that the appeal of his lawsuit, which was dismissed in a lower court, should be heard soon. 

c. ReImagine Appalachia. 
Webinars:


Restoring Dignity to Construction Work – September 29


Regional Broadband Check – September 20


Reimagining Shuttered Coal Plants – October 5, 3-5 p.m. (Jesse Roush of the Southeastern Ohio Port Authority is a participant in this session)

RA has a toolkit on the climate features of the Farm Bill.

RA announced that a new documentary film, King Coal is out; it will be shown in theaters in Cincinnati, Pittsburgh, and Charleston, WV, as well as in other places throughout the US.

   Booking information: mia@fourthactfilm.com
d. Fracking in State Parks and Public Lands. The Oil & Gas Land Management Commission is meeting on September 18 at 10 a.m. on Morse Road in Columbus. They will be discussing the “nominations,” i.e., requests from oil & gas companies (by some weird state regulation these companies do not have to identify themselves), to begin fracking on sites immediately adjacent to state lands, including state parks. There is a tab for arranging carpooling on the site below.

More details at:  saveohioparks.org
The big news on this topic is that investigative reporters from the Cleveland Plain Dealer and cleveland.com have discovered that many of the endorsements in support of these nominations were fake—that is, those whose names were submitted had no knowledge that their names were being used for this purpose—many, in fact, are against fracking on public lands. The Ohio Attorney General is conducting an investigation into this situation. I have written to the Land Management Commissioners asking them to defer any decision on the nominations until the AG has completed his investigation. Instructions on writing to the commissioners about this issue are on the saveohioparks.org website.

e. Organization of Clean Energy & Climate (OCEC). OCEC is a nonprofit organization sponsored

by Singapore-based SAI Tech. They have constructed a facility in the Marietta area (just off Route 7 between Marietta & Belpre) that operates on the principle of capturing the large amount of heat generated by high-end computers at this site, heating water from this computer-generated heat, and transferring it to applications where heat is required. The first application they have determined is a 5,000 ft2 greenhouse that is already constructed at the project site at a cost of $320,000. The greenhouse will be used for educational purposes of local high school and college students and for growing vegetables to be distributed by Harvest of Hope to those in situations of food insecurity. Dt. Tao Wu and I have prepared two grant applications (one to the Marietta Community Foundation and one to the Parkersburg Area Community Foundation) for funds to purchase gardening supplies. Both were submitted on September 15—announcement dates are in November. 

Chris Jacobs knows about this project because Dr. Tao met with Chris and Ben Ebenhack of Marietta College regarding possible collaborations between OCEC and the college’s new program, Earth, Energy & the Environment.

George Banziger

******

